Georgia Academy of Science

Council Meeting

Gordon College IC224

1 April 2005, 11:00 AM

Council Members in Attendance: 

	Paul J. Camp
	Solomon Fesseha

	Andrew Penniman
	Robert L. Jarret

	Cindy Mayer
	Hubert Kinser

	John Aliff
	Dennis Marks

	Steve Whittle
	Lisa Hibbard

	Robert McDonough
	Mitch Lockhart

	Mary Lue Walser
	Carl McAllister

	Mark Groszos
	


1.
Call to Order

C. Mayer called the meeting to order at 11:10 AM.

2.
Secretary’s Report
C. Mayer called on P. Camp to present the secretary’s report. P. Camp presented the minutes from the February 5 meeting for approval. The minutes were unanimously approved without corrections.

P. Camp then presented the following resolutions for approval:

1. Whereas Paul Camp has provided excellent service to the Academy diligently and successfully in his capacity as Academy Secretary   and whereas he has provided the Academy with outstanding leadership in reporting to the Council and the membership and serving as the Academy representative to the 2005 AAAS Meeting, be it therefore resolved that Paul Camp be formally recognized for these efforts by the membership and that these words be permanently entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science.

2. Whereas Hubert Kinser has provided excellent service to the Academy diligently and successfully in his capacity as Academy Treasurer for many years in overseeing the budget and maintaining membership lists and whereas he has provided the Academy with outstanding leadership in reporting these items to the Council and the membership, be it therefore resolved that Hubert Kinser be formally recognized for these efforts by the membership and that these words be permanently entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science.

3. Whereas John Aliff has served the Academy diligently and successfully in his continuing capacity as Editor-in-Chief of the Georgia Journal of Science and whereas he has provided the Academy with outstanding leadership in the areas of juried manuscript review, breadth of topic coverage and publishing expertise, be it therefore resolved that John Aliff be formally recognized for these efforts by the membership and that these words be permanently entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science.

4. Whereas Melanie DeVore has provided excellent leadership in her capacity as President-Elect of the Georgia Academy of Science for the 2004-2005 year and whereas she has provided the Academy with outstanding leadership in the area of Academy Improvements, be it therefore resolved that Melanie DeVore be formally recognized for these efforts by the membership and that these words be permanently entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science.

5. Whereas Tom Manning has provided excellent leadership in his capacity as Vice President of the Georgia Academy of Science for the 2004-2005 year and whereas he has provided the Academy with outstanding leadership in the area of increasing Academy membership and participation, be it therefore resolved that Tom Manning be formally recognized for these efforts by the membership and that these words be permanently entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science.

6. Whereas Cynthia Mayer has provided excellent leadership in her capacity as President of the Georgia Academy of Science for the 2004-2005 year and whereas she has spent many hours arranging Council and Technical Program meetings via teleconferencing over the past year, and whereas she has spent much time discussing issues with Council members and overseeing the Academy business, be it therefore resolved that Cynthia Mayer be formally recognized for these efforts by the membership and that these words be permanently entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science.

7. Whereas Gordon College has hosted an excellent Eighty-Second Annual Meeting of the Georgia Academy of Science in an efficient and gracious manner, and whereas Academy members and visitors were made to feel welcome on the Gordon College campus with symposia and receptions, be it therefore resolved that the membership of the Academy expresses its appreciation to President Lawrence V. Weill, the faculty and staff of Gordon College, and directs that this resolution be conveyed to them and permanently entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science.

8. Whereas the Local Arrangements Committee chaired by Richard Schmude, the Technical Program Chair, Steve Whittle, and the dedicated staff, students, and volunteers of the Gordon College, have organized and operated in an efficient and outstanding manner the Eighty-second Annual Meeting at Gordon College, and whereas they have arranged for an excellent Academy luncheon, President’s Reception and Demonstration of Science, and whereas they have ensured that all members of the Academy were well accommodated in their professional pursuits, be it resolved that the membership expresses its appreciation and that these words of appreciation be entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science. 

9. Whereas Ralph Rascati, Associate Vice President for Academic Affairs at Kennesaw State University, presented an excellent Plenary address on the topic of What it Means to be Liberally Educated in the 21st Century, be it resolved that the membership expresses its appreciation and that these words of appreciation be entered into the minutes of the Georgia Academy of Science.

The resolutions were unanimously approved.

P. Camp then presented the results of the council elections. They were as follows:

President-Elect Tom Manning

Vice President K. C. Chan

Treasurer Mitch Lockhart

Councilor at Large Richard Schmude

3.
Treasurer’s Report
C. Mayer then called on H. Kinser to present the Treasurer’s Report. H. Kinser summarized the finances and membership of the academy. He noted that issue #4 of the Georgia Journal of Science had not yet been paid for. He also proposed following the same division of student awards as last year, suggesting $100 for each section to be divided as the section members see fit. The money would come from current award funds plus expected future funds from the meeting registrations. The motion was unanimously approved.

H. Kinser then submitted his proposed budget for the next year. C. Mayer questioned AAAS travel being over budget. H. Kinser replied that due to the timing of the travel, the budget would cover two years rather than one. He also accounted for a discrepancy in the miscellaneous funds by noting that Student Awards were being generated as a separate item.

4.
President’s Report

C. Mayer then gave the President’s report to the Council.

She read the President’s welcome letter from the meeting program. She then said that the director of the Junior Academy of Science, Michael McGinnis, was absent and had not sent her a report. In addition, the director of the Science Olympiad, Milt Stombler, was also absent but had sent a written report which she presented to the council.

M. Walser noted that M. Stombler’s letter announced his retirement and named his successor as director of the Science Olympiad. M. Walser questioned how the successor was decided. She also questioned the completeness of the final accounting of the Olympiad budget that was submitted along with the resignation.

P. Camp asked if there was any Academy committee charged with oversight of the Olympiad. M. Walser said that there was not.

D. Marks suggested that we should request an audit of Olympiad funds covering the last three years, and request information about transfers that have occurred. He noted it was standard practice to conduct an audit every three years.

M. Walser noted that the Olympiad is conducted under the auspices of the Academy and that we have responsibility for it.

P. Camp moved that the president appoint an ad hoc committee charged with conducting an audit and with examining the constitution and bylaws with the purpose of revising the oversight process. The motion was approved unanimously.

R. McDonough said that he would locate the legislation that funded the Olympiad, and determine whether it specified any allocation mechanism.

A. Penniman noted that the money passed through the State Department of Education and they should have a record of how it is allocated.

C. Mayer then asked for volunteers for the ad hoc committee. M. Walser volunteered to serve. Doug Pohl and Michael McGinnis were also suggested due to their positions in the Junior Academy.

5.
Annual Meeting Update
C. Mayer then called on S. Whittle to update the Council on the Annual Meeting.


S. Whittle noted the glitch in the new abstract submission form in that it did not ask for graduate or undergraduate status for student submissions. He promised to fix that oversight for next year. He also asked section chairs to stick to the schedule as published, to encourage students to publish their work in the Georgia Journal of Science and to encourage the membership to stay for the plenary session.

6.
Academy Improvements Committee
C. Mayer then called for a report from the Academy Improvements Committee. Due to M. DeVore’s inability to attend the meeting, the report was given by P. Camp.

P. Camp submitted a proposed amendment to Article III paragraph 1 of the Academy bylaws so as to enable the Council to choose means of conducting an election other than by mail-in ballots. The amended article will then read (the amendment text is inserted in italics):

The Officers of the Academy and the Councilors-at-large shall be elected by mail ballot and announced at the annual meeting. Electronic voting will be implemented at the discretion of the Council to replace mail ballots.  Paper ballots will be distributed on request to any member who one elects not to cast a ballot electronically. An official ballot shall be sent to each member at least thirty days before the annual meeting. The ballot shall contain the names of two nominees for positions of President-Elect, Vice President and Councilor-at-large proposed by the Nominating Committee. The names of one or more people proposed by the Nominating Committee for the offices of Secretary and Treasurer shall be placed on the ballot in the years those officers are elected. A provision for write-in votes shall be made for each office. Each ballot for Academy or section officers shall be returned to the President by the Monday before the annual meeting and shall be counted by the Elections Committee. A majority of all votes cast for an office shall be necessary for election to that office. If there is no majority for President-Elect, Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer, or Councilor-at-Large, the members at the plenary session at the annual meeting shall choose between the two having the highest number of votes. If there is no majority for a section officer, the members of that section present at the annual business meeting shall decide between the two having the highest number of votes.

D. Marks asked if amendments had to be mailed to the membership 30 days before the annual meeting.

L. Hibbard replied that this applied only to amendments to the Constitution, not the Bylaws.

M. Lockhart asked about the cost of software for conducting electronic elections.

P. Camp replied that he had done a preliminary survey of the possibilities and that the costs ranged from free for basic polling capability up to a few hundred dollars for software that is used to conduct secure municipal elections in a variety of places. There are also commercial services, but they usually want a monthly fee, not a once a year contract.

The amendment was unanimously approved and sent to the plenary session for consideration.

6.
Membership Committee

There was no membership committee report.

7.
Fellows Nominating Committee
C. Mayer then called on J. Aliff to give the fellows nominating committee report. 

J. Aliff, after asking H. Kinser to leave the room, moved  that H. Kinser and Terry Maple of Georgia Tech be named as fellows of the Academy. The motion was unanimously approved, and M. Lockhart asked if biographies of them could be published in the next issue of the Journal. H. Kinser then returned to the meeting.

8.
Legislative Liaison Committee

C. Mayer then called on R. McDonough to give the legislative liaison committee report.

R. McDonough noted that there was nothing really on the horizon, other than the evolution issue, that we need to be looking at.

P. Camp suggested looking into recruiting some legislators as members to raise the profile of the Academy. R. McDonough said that he would check into some likely candidates.

9.
Unfinished Business
There was no unfinished business.

10.
New Business
M. Walser asked the Council to issue a resolution of support and a letter from the president for the International Science Fair, which Georgia will host in 2008.

C. Mayer asked that M. Walser send her the appropriate name and address so that it could be passed on to incoming president M. DeVore.

J. Aliff asked for the Council’s approval to publish the proceedings from the recent meeting of the Association of Southeastern Biologists (ASB) as issue #4 of the Georgia Journal of Science. He noted that the meeting had recruited four different speakers who have published articles on intelligent design.

D. Marks asked if the ASB would be publishing those proceedings.

J. Aliff responded that they would of course have first shot if they wanted to do so. The motion was unanimously approved.

8.
Adjournment
There being no further new business, the meeting adjourned at 12:15 PM.

